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1.
INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 8:35 a.m.

Chairman Miller welcomed special guests Mayor Brady Lessard and Commissioner Daryl McLain.

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON 

TUESDAY, JUNE 5, 2001 AND MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY, JUNE 14, 2001

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on June 5, 2001.

Motion passed.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on June 14, 2001, with the correction that the minutes be corrected to indicate “Special Meeting” instead of Regular Meeting.

Motion passed.

3.
CONSENT AGENDA

A.
Consider approval of banking resolution 

Staff recommended approval of a banking resolution allowing the President, Executive Vice President and Director of Finance and Administration to sign individual checks up to $10,000.  Any checks in excess of $10,000 would require staff signature as well as signature by a Board Member.  There is an inconsistency between our current banking resolution and the new employment agreements with the President and Executive Vice President.  The Board is requested to pass a new banking resolution.  The current banking resolution requires a board member to co-sign any check over $1,000.  This could cause a situation where the President or Executive Vice President could sign a check under $10,000 and the check could be returned unpaid to Sanford Airport Authority unless a board member co-signed.  Jeff Triplett also needs to be added to the signature list.

B.
Consider approval of Lease Number 01-13 with Melrose Pyrotechnics, Inc., 

for Bunker 59

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 01-13 with Melrose Pyrotechnics, Inc., for Bunker 59 located on the airfield.  The term is for one (1) year with a one (1) year option.  The lease consists of 1,250 square feet at $5.00 per square foot.  The annual rent is $6,250.00.  The tenant elected to pre-pay for an entire year and received a 5% discount.  The monthly rent is $468.75, effective July 1, 2001.

C.
Consider approval of Lease Number 01-14 with Roy and Kay Hayes for 13.58 acres of 

grazing land

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 01-14 with Roy and Kay Hayes for grazing land located at 2741 Beardall Avenue.  This is the former Bessie L. Barrow property purchased by the Airport near the intersection of Beardall and Moores Station Road.  The month-to-month lease has a yearly rental of $450.00 and a monthly rental of $37.50 effective June 1, 2001.  The land will be used for the grazing of two horses.  The tenant will maintain the property including surrounding fences.

D.
Consider approval of Lease Number 01-15 with Orlando Sanford International, Inc., 

for Building 415

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 01-15 with Orlando Sanford International, Inc., for Building 415 located at 3015 Carrier Avenue.  The term is for five (5) years commencing on July 1, 2001.  The lease consists of 12,750 square feet at $4.50 per square foot, 7,000 square feet of land at $0.15 per square foot, and 26,250 square feet of ramp at $0.10 per square foot.  The total rent for year number one will equal $61,050.00 or $5,087.50 per month.  The rate per square foot for Building 415 will escalate by $0.25 per square foot each year during the term of the lease.  The total value of the five-year lease is $337,125.00.  Building 415 was previously leased to Pan Am prior to their move to Building 147 on June 1, 2001.

E.
Consider approval of Addendum B to Lease Number 00-17 with Bill O. Dowdy, Jr. 

(O’Town Skyliters) for 5,000 square feet of bunker area land

Staff recommended approval of Addendum B to Lease Number 00-17 between the Authority and Bill O. Dowdy, Jr.  The rental rate increases from $0.20 psf to $0.22 psf.  The term is month to month.  The annual rent is $1,100.00 or $91.67 per month.  The land area is used as storage bunkers for fireworks.  All bunker and storage structures are insured and approved by the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, & Firearms.

F.
Consider approval of sublease agreement between Conklin Metal Industries, Inc., and 

Empire Windows, Inc.

Staff recommended approval of a Sublease Agreement between Conklin Metal Industries, Inc., and Empire Windows, Inc.  Empire Windows, Inc., (Sub-lessee) leases from Conklin Metal Industries, Inc., (Sub-lessor) the right to occupy Building 437 at 1210 29th Street.  The term of the Sublease is from July 1, 2001, to September 13, 2004.  The building consists of 17,500 square feet.  The annual rental for Building 437 under the Sublease Agreement is $65,625.00 or $5,468.75 per month.  The annual rent to the Authority under Lease Number 99-38 with Conklin Metal Industries, Inc., is $65,625.00, and the lease runs until September 13, 2004.

G.
Consider approval of Lease Number 01-16 with Richard B. Bogle for Sixty-five (65) 

acres of land

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 01-16 between the Authority and Richard B. Bogle for sixty-five (65) acres of land located on Moores Station Road.  The term is for two (2) years with an option to extend for one (1) year.   This is land the Authority recently purchased with the state grant, and as a stipulation of the purchase contract, the land is being leased back to Mr. Bogle for $1.00 per year.  The lease allows the tenant to remove all improvements when the land is vacated.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve the Consent Agenda Items A through G.

Chairman Miller advised for the record Consent Agenda Item G was presented for conditional approval only.  There were several other related documents that had to be handled.

Motion passed.

4.
DISCUSSION AGENDA

A.
Consider approval of amendment to employment agreement with Victor D. White

President Dale recommended that the employment agreement with Executive Vice President White be amended to be effective on June 18, 2001, instead of September 21, 2001.  This would make the Executive Vice President’s contract retroactive to the same start date as the President’s contract, as well as the title and duty changes consistent with the amended contract for the President.  The ending date for the one (1) year contract would then be June 17, 2002, instead of September 20, 2002.  In addition, the new pay rate and benefit schedule would be effective on June 18, 2001.
Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve amendment of the contract with Executive Vice President White to indicate June 18, 2001, as the beginning date, pay raise effective retroactive to that date, and expiration date of the contract for June 17, 2002.

Motion passed.

B.
Consider approval of revised aviation gasoline fuel flowage rate

Executive Vice President White advised the Airport Authority receives a monthly fee from the users of aviation fuels on the Airport.  Those who pump jet fuel pay at the rate of $0.03 cents per gallon, and those who pump aviation gasoline (AvGas) pay $0.10 per gallon.  A record could not be found which would pin down how long these rates had been in effect at Sanford Airport, but it was believed that the rate had been around since the mid-1980s.  It was also believed that the high rate has a basis on the fact that the Authority itself pumped fuel prior to the advent of fixed base operators and commercial fuelers in the mid-1990s.

The rate for jet fuel at Sanford ($0.03) is in line with other airports nationwide, but the Authority’s rate for AvGas ($0.10) is extremely high in comparison with others.  A survey had been done recently of many of the Florida airports and found that the average rate for AvGas is 4.78 cents per gallon.  The highest rate in Central Florida is 6 cents per gallon, and the national average is 5 cents.

Staff and the commercial fixed base operators (FBOs) believe that Sanford’s high fee is a detriment to attracting additional General Aviation (GA) business to the Airport.  According to the lease agreements that are in place between the Authority and the FBOs, the FBOs have the right to request that we adjust our fees.  StarPort has, in fact, officially requested that we lower the fee in order for the Airport and the FBOs to be more competitive.  Staff agrees with the FBO’s request and has already begun an analysis of rates at other airports for comparison.

As an example of the negative factor Sanford’s high fee appears to create, in the month of May, Orlando Sanford International Airport had more than 37,000 GA takeoffs and landings, but only 148,000 gallons of AvGas was pumped by the FBOs.  At Orlando Executive Airport, they only had 20,000 takeoffs and landings, but pumped 275,000 gallons of fuel.  The feeling is that Sanford hosts lots of aircraft operations, but very few customers actually stop to purchase fuel.

Staff recommended the fuel flowage rate for AvGas be lowered to five ($.05) cents per gallon, which would put Sanford a penny lower than Daytona Beach and Orlando Executive, and the same as Kissimmee, all of which are major competition for GA business.  As a further inducement to increased GA business, staff recommended that a variable scale for fuel flowage be implemented based upon the operators paying less per gallon the more gas they pump.  In other words, the fee would be five ($0.05) cents for the first 100,000 gallons annually, then four ($0.04) cents for the next 100,000 gallons, then three ($0.03) cents for the next 300,000 gallons, and finally, two and one half ($0.025) cents for any gallonage over 500,000 annually.

There would be a slight decrease in overall fuel flowage revenues to the Authority since we would be cutting current fees in half.  In 1999, we would have received about $12,000 less, and for 2000 we would have received about $6,000 less.  For the current year, we would receive a bit more due to the fact that COMAIR will not begin paying the new lower rates until 2003.  As COMAIR’s business increases over time, there should be a corresponding increase in their flowage fees paid to the Authority.

Staff recommended that the Board approve the new AvGas fuel flowage rates.

Discussion ensued.

Executive Vice President White advised, for the record, a letter of support had been received from one fixed base operator and verbal support had been received by the other fixed base operator on the field.

Discussion regarding the necessity for a sliding scale for volume purchase of fuel.

Counsel advised the law allows for volume discounts.

Motion by Board Member Gibson, seconded by Board Member Pieters, to approve the new fuel flowage rates as recommended.

Motion passed.

Chairman Miller introduced and welcomed Dr. Velma Williams, City Commissioner, Tony VanDerworp, City Manager, and Roger Dixon, Deputy City Manager.

C.
Consider approval of Amendment L to Lease Number 5-89 with COMAIR Aviation 

Academy, Inc.

President Dale advised we finally have a lease with COMAIR that was approved by COMAIR’s legal department.  Negotiation of this lease had been quite lengthy.  He further advised that Gary Green, COMAIR CEO, had been out of town and had not signed the lease for today’s board meeting, but it was a certainty that Mr. Green would sign the agreement upon return from his vacation.

Executive Vice President White advised after nearly a year of intense negotiations with the COMAIR Aviation Academy, Inc., an agreement had been reached to extend COMAIR’s tenancy with the Authority.  By entering into the agreement, COMAIR commits to remaining in Sanford and potentially expanding and developing their current campus site in order to accommodate an anticipated future increase in the flight training business.  COMAIR is currently the busiest pilot training facility in the world, and they expect that status to continue as the worldwide shortage of pilots continues.  COMAIR’s current agreement has a provision whereby at COMAIR’s sole discretion they can terminate the lease should anything happen operationally affecting their business in a negative way.  Specifically, that would mean the proposed closure of the center runway.  The Authority agreed to allow COMAIR to keep that provision within the lease so that COMAIR retains that current right.  COMAIR feels comfortable that the Authority will use its best good faith efforts and do a diligent effort to retain that runway as long as possible. 

COMAIR’s current lease expires on August 31, 2003, and the following basic terms have been agreed upon:

1. The COMAIR lease term will extend an additional ten (10) years beyond 2003, so that the new expiration date will be August 31, 2013.  COMAIR will also have two (2) additional option periods of five (5) years each beyond 2013, so there exists the potential that they could remain until 2023.

2. The COMAIR current rental rate for existing facilities will remain at $155,819.91 until August 31, 2003, at which time they will increase 3.5% every two (2) years thereafter.

3. COMAIR will continue to pay SAA the current flat fee of $22,500 annually for fuel flowage until August 31, 2003, at which time they will begin paying the standard fuel flowage rates at the same amount as other operators on the Airport.

4. COMAIR will retain their current right to terminate the lease should the center runway close at some point in the future.

5. Addendum L covering the above items will become effective on August 1, 2001.

Executive Vice President White advised even though it is not specified in Addendum L, the Authority fully expects COMAIR to work with the Authority in the very near future to construct at least one additional aircraft hangar on their campus, which the Authority would finance and lease to them.

Staff recommended approval of Addendum L with COMAIR Aviation Academy, Inc.

President Dale advised he would not normally bring a lease to the Board, which had not already been signed by the lessee.  In this case he did so but he hoped to have the lease signed and back to the Board prior to the August meeting.

Discussion ensued regarding the problems associated with Runway 9 Center and completion of the environmental assessment.

Board Member Longstaff asked if the Center Runway issue would be finalized within 90 days or would it be a longer process.

President Dale advised his guess would be that it would not be a significantly long problem once the FAA gives their support to keeping the runway open.  He did not think there would be a significant problem with the state, but he assured the Board that it would be approached with DCA.  It flies in the face of everything that Congress intended for airports and airport rules.

Discussion continued regarding additional hangar space, campus growth and future location of COMAIR.

Chairman Miller advised on behalf of the Board the comments made about location of COMAIR in the future are those of the Executive Vice President.  The Authority is under contract with PBS&J, Bill Lutrick and his staff to get a master plan.  Until that plan comes to us and we have an opportunity to review and discuss it, anything and everything has to be open to this Board as to what will happen in the future.  He would not want anyone to walk out of today’s meeting with an assumption of the statement made that it is done.  This Board has its responsibilities ahead of it.  We heard what was said and will take everything under consideration, but the Board will be looking at the master plan and all of the ramifications of it in months to come. 

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve Addendum L to Lease Number 5-89 with COMAIR Aviation Academy, Inc.

Motion passed.

D.
Consider approval of proposed hangar and financing for Wayne Densch 

Foundation, Inc.

President Dale advised Larry Williams had been in discussion with staff for several months regarding construction of a hangar at Sanford because his lease is up at Executive Airport.  In his discussions with Mr. Williams, he indicated he would like to be in a hangar in six months and asked for assistance to expedite building a hangar.  The parties met and went over plans to house his King Air for the Foundation.  During those discussion it was discovered that the Authority has a long-standing FDOT grant of $350,000 50% matching grant to construct a large hangar.  After further discussion with Mr. Williams, it was proposed that the Authority construct a 16,000 s.f. hangar with a four-hour firewall that is really a mirror image twin hangar.  Wayne Densch Foundation has indicated that they would take half of the hangar to house their King Air and that would leave the Authority with the other half (8,000 s.f.) to lease to other corporate or business activities.  This hangar just happens to be proposed for construction in a location next to COMAIR, and it may be that COMAIR would want to lease the remaining half of the hangar.  If COMAIR is not interested, he was certainly not afraid at all to propose building a speculative commercial hangar for corporate or private aircraft.

By way of background, the following is submitted:

Staff had been working with the Wayne Densch Foundation for several months in order to entice them to move their flight operations from Orlando Executive Airport to Sanford.  Staff had recently reached an agreement, in principal, that would permit moving forward with a plan to finance and construct a hangar of about 8,000 square feet and then lease it to the Foundation for possibly 20 years.

The Authority currently has a grant agreement from the FDOT in place that will provide 50%, or a maximum of $350,000, toward the cost of constructing a large hangar.  The grant was obtained in the fall of 1992 and expires in 2002.  We must use the grant soon or it will be lost.  The grant was most recently going to be used for construction of the CE Avionics hangar, but after we received construction bids last year, CE decided to obtain their own financing instead of using our grant.

The Authority’s current plan would be to construct a “twin” corporate hangar of approximately 16,000 square feet, with half of it to be leased by the Wayne Densch Foundation, and the other half to be marketed for lease by others.  Based upon recent inquiries, we believe that we could easily lease the remaining half of the hangar to other corporate aircraft operators.

The Authority would obtain long term 100% financing from Bank of America for the project based upon having a 20-year lease in hand from a strong tenant such as the Wayne Densch Foundation, and  the cost of the project over the same 20-year period would be amortized.  Rental rates would be based upon those costs plus a fair rate of return.

Complete details of financing and business terms of the lease with the Foundation are not yet complete.  Due to the fact that the Foundation is interested in having the hangar completed in about six (6) months, staff would like to obtain Board approval to move forward in order to begin putting the agreements and financing into place as soon as possible.

Discussion ensued.

President Dale advised the hangar would probably cost around $750,000 or more.  We still think that we can borrow 100% of the Authority’s share of the money.  

Counsel asked for direction as to how the Board wanted to proceed with the financing.  

President Dale advised the Authority would borrow the difference between the $350,000 maximum FDOT grant and the cost of the project.

Counsel asked specifically if the Authority was going to advertise for the financing.

President Dale advised Bank of America had indicated that they would finance the project but the Authority will do whatever the legal process requires for obtaining financing.  If we have to advertise, we will do so.

Counsel advised the Authority would not have to advertise unless FDOT tells us that we have to.  In this case, there is no specific statute that would apply to this particular situation.  The Board in the past has elected not to go out with a RFP on some financial packages due to a lack of interest in the financial community.  

Board Member Longstaff advised his suggestion would be that the Authority not advertise and that we allow staff to negotiate the best deal they can with as many financial institutions as they want to involve.

Discussion continued.

President Dale advised what he had learned was that the Authority has access to many 50% grants, which have not been pursued because the Authority has not had its 50% matching funding to work with.  If this project works, he would be seeking other customers, utilizing the 50% matching grants, and obtaining financing for the matching funds on the strength of the customer.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to authorize moving forward with construction of a 16,000 s.f. hangar with staff to negotiate the best financial package from as many financial institutions as they choose to involve without the necessity to advertise with a RFP.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding direction by the motion to allow the President to negotiate the deal.

President Dale advised what the Board was approving would be to allow him to seek a competitive rate and terms for financing not based upon who it would be, but rather to use his discretion on the legal methods of obtaining financing for the project.

Board Member Glenn advised the Board had also given the President authority to build the hangar and negotiate a lease.

Motion passed.

E.
Consider approval of Task Order with PBS&J to prepare a Master Drainage Plan

President Dale advised for years St. Johns River Water Management District staff had encouraged the Authority to do some master planning so we can have a master permit.  Then when we do projects we can pull general permits off the master permit.   PBS&J has given us a task order to do that with a cost of $108,000.  He requested that the Board approve the task order and the funding to be taken out of the $8.349 million state grant providing the project is eligible is eligible to be paid from that funding source.  Staff believes the project is eligible.

Bill Lutrick, PBS&J, briefed the Board on the task order and the proposed stormwater management plan.  

Discussion ensued.

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding payment of stormwater fees.  All streets in the Airport are within the City and it would seem that the Authority should ask the City to pay those costs since it is their Airport and the roads belong to the City.  He asked if President Dale would approach the City regarding payment of stormwater fees.

President Dale advised he did not think the City would bear the cost.  Everyone in the City pays a stormwater utility fee but the City does not maintain all of the stormwater drainage properties in the City.  He would feel uncomfortable approaching the City in that regard.  He had approached the City on other situations and the City had been very cognizant of where he was taking the Airport for them.  They are also very cognizant that we need to be self-supporting in areas where we can and seek assistance from them when we must.  This stormwater management plan is something that should have been done five years ago.  There is an existing easement, which he discovered, on a piece of property on Celery Avenue.  

Discussion regarding property with a barrow pit that would have tremendous potential retention capability with an outfall through the easement that used to belong to the Navy and now belongs to Seminole County.  The Airport does have an old permit that encompasses much of the Airport including some of the commerce park area.  It is a huge permit that allows for 243 acres of impervious area.  We have only used 106 acres of that permit so we have a tremendous amount of potential

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding whether the plan would be approved by St. Johns River Water Management District and what formal action would be necessary on their part.  

Bill Lutrick advised St. Johns River Water Management District would review and approve the stormwater management plan.  They would be very heavily involved in the project.  He also advised the master systems already out there have some value although they did not include the areas in the commerce park and further to the west and the new land that was recently acquired.  One thing that started falling out early in the process is recapturing all of the land out front where we have parking.  Parking is a key issue and PBS&J will not wait until this process is completed to address parking issues.  No one anticipated the five-year growth that has taken place at the Airport.  When the last plan was done, it was a good workable system, but there has been tremendous growth in a very short period of time.  

President Dale advised that we would have ongoing projects such as parking, hangars, etc., that will occur as this stormwater management plan is done.  This plan will be a living thing.

Discussion regarding Phase II of the plan.  

Discussion regarding right of way for the County’s new road around the Airport and the possibility for exchanging right of way for retention pond access.  

Chairman Miller advised as he understood what PBS&J would do was to go totally to the end of any drainage whether it be St. Johns River Water Management or Jessup to make sure that we have the ability and whatever use we need rather than confine ourselves to the Airport.

Bill Lutrick advised that was correct.  We should identify a total build-out scenario of the Airport and how we are going to handle stormwater and whether it will go north or south.

Chairman Miller asked about the timeframe for Phase One.

Bill Lutrick advised they were hoping four to six months, but no more than six months.

By way of additional information, the following summary is submitted:

During the past few years, the Airport has undergone unusual growth, which has required the processing of multiple stormwater permits through the St. Johns River Water Management District.  The level of activity has caused the District to express concern about the “postage stamp” approach to permitting, and the need for a master stormwater management plan based upon the ultimate build-out of the Airport.

PBS&J submitted a proposed task order, which will entail the necessary Phase One planning required for the preparation and processing of a stormwater management plan and a strategy for the development of a mitigation plan for various build-out scenarios.  The planning process will be incorporated concurrently with the overall Airport Master Plan being prepared by PBS&J.  Since we are adding significant acreage on the east side of the Airport into the overall property, this stormwater plan will include the new areas of property purchased as part of the overall system as much as is practical.

Both aviation and non-aviation portions of the Airport will be defined as part of the land use planning process, which will result in a detailed delineation of land uses.  Those delineations will incorporate design standards, which will serve as a tool for processing and enforcement of the requirements of the master stormwater management plan.  The master plan completed under this task order will determine the type of permit required by the St. Johns River Water Management District.  The plan and ultimate permit from the district will serve as the basis for the expeditious processing of construction permits, for both landside and airside development.

The estimated cost for the task order for Phase One is $108,000, and it should be eligible for 100% reimbursement under the FDOT $8.349 million FDOT grant.

Staff recommended approval.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to approve the Task Order with PBS&J for preparation of a Master Drainage Plan Phase One, subject to FDOT approval of funding.

President Dale assured the Board that he would be working with Bill Lutrick, PBS&J, in a timely fashion to complete the task.

Counsel asked if the Board wanted to discuss the financing contingencies that might have to be dealt with.  

President Dale advised he predicated the discussion on the fact that staff believed the project would be eligible from the state grant.  The motion is implicit in that.  

Board Member Longstaff advised it was implicit in his motion that the funding would come from the FDOT state grant if it is available.  In the event the funding is not available from the FDOT state grant, it would be brought back to the Board.

Motion passed. 

F.
Consider approval of expenditure from contingency fund for demolition project.

President Dale advised in this year’s budget we have budgeted $300,000 for demolition.  It was actually in the budget to be borrowed funds.  Bryant Garrett has come up with the idea of utilizing the contingency fund rather than borrowing the money.  

Executive Vice President White advised the amount of money remaining in the terminal expansion project contingency fund as of June 27, 2001, is approximately $722,000.  That amount puts us above the target that was approved by the Board and City Commission in the annual budget of $600,000.  Our President had asked for $800,000, and we are pretty close considering many of the things we had to purchase that were not anticipated in the project.  He reminded the Board that at the April meeting they approved expenditure of $300,000 from the contingency fund for settlement of the ILS Contract with HYPOWER.  That brought the balance down to $422,000 on June 27, 2001.  That is the number used in the memo for background information.  Bryant Garrett has recommended that we utilize the entire $350,000 that is known at this moment for the environmental contamination clean-up as opposed to borrowing funding for that project because there will be no revenue generated by the demolition project.  Future revenues will come into play by the development of the properties that will be cleaned up, but there is no immediate source of income to pay off any loan.   We are not sure at this time whether environmental contamination clean-up is an eligible cost under the FAA’s PFC program.   

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding the math.

President Dale advised the good news was that Congressman Mica has so far gotten us $300,000, which had passed all of the appropriations committees in the House and Senate.  The House voted to approve it, and the Senate was to approve or disapprove July 9th.  

Board Member Longstaff advised it had always been his hope that the contingency would be our “kitty” for our five percent funding of projects.  With that amount of funding coming back, it would put us at $372,000 in the kitty, which is a reasonable amount.  He further asked if there were any grants available for any of this activity so that we do not have to dip into the contingency or grant money that we could recover and reimburse to the contingency fund.  

President Dale advised we are going to collect approximately $200,000 in PFCs this year.  We will have that to use for our share of project money.  Next year we will have significantly more than that amount in PFCs.  As far as grants are concerned, he was not aware of any that were available for demolition, even 50%-50% matching grants.  We will be looking for a lot more grants, and he would be discussing those with the Board.  He would be going to Washington on July 12th and had been asked to bring a wish list.  Sebring had similar problems with environmental clean-up and they received $1 million in federal funding.  He believed there were sources of money available to help us solve these problems, and he would be pursuing them.  One of the questions that had been put to him by a congressman was, “What did we give up when we accepted the property with a quit claim deed from the Department of Defense?”  There is a proviso there that we did not give up our rights, we did not release our rights for damages that may have occurred due to actions of the federal government.  We still feel that we have an opportunity to obtain federal dollars for those environmental issues.

Executive Vice President White advised the FDOT had previously funded demolition of facilities on airports.  They have changed their policies.  We do have one grant in hand that we are going to try to utilize for demolition of one of the buildings, the former base headquarters, because that building sits on a site that will be used in the future for west side general aviation development.  Theoretically, we can get 50% reimbursement for demolition costs on that one building only.  Unfortunately that grant is for a small amount of approximately $55,000.

Board Member Glenn requested that President Dale check and find out about the Brownfield Bill while he is in Washington.

Discussion ensued regarding Brownfield Funding. 

President Dale advised one of our problems was that our demolition costs were good; our clean-up costs are not good.

By way of background, the following summary is submitted:

We identified $300,000 in the current capital improvement budget for demolition of five buildings in the Commerce Park.  Engineering and environmental survey work for the asbestos and lead paint removal has been completed and remediation for these items has been completed.  Hangar 5 has been totally demolished and removed from the site.  Building 1 has been burned, and a contract for its demolition and removal has been awarded, and the contract for the demolition of Buildings 8 and 117 has been awarded.  We have taken the position that we will demolish all 5 buildings or spend up to the budgeted $300,000, whichever comes first.

The project has become extremely complicated due to the discovery of underground fuel contamination.  While we obtained very low pricing for the actual demolition of the structures, we have started an investigation and site assessment for the fuel contamination, which is a very fluid and unpredictable cost at this point.

Our known costs for the demolition are currently pegged at $202,320, but the currently obligated costs for the environmental assessments are approximately an additional $147,197, for a total cost of $349,517.  However, the environmental portion of the work is likely to escalate greatly as more contamination is found.  

In the approved budget, the Authority anticipated borrowing $300,000 for this year’s project.  We are now recommending authorization to use up to $350,000 from the contingency fund for the demolition and environmental investigations that are currently under way, instead of borrowing the funds.  At the moment, there is a balance of about $422,000 left in the contingency, which is available for Board-authorized projects.  If the $350,000 for this project were deducted from the contingency fund, it would leave $72,000 that would be transferred to airport reserves for projects.

Approval was recommended.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve Discussion Agenda Item F, and further approve expenditure from contingency fund for demolition.

Motion passed.

5.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT
President Dale reported on the following:

Seminole County road project construction to begin in September with estimated completion in 460 days

Meeting with Commissioners regarding scheduling and speed-up of four-lane of the road around the Airport

Airport right-of-way available to trade off for retention pond access

Traffic control during construction of the road project

Airport street maintenance and repair

Hydrant solution – Gator Dock & Marine aluminum guard rail

Economic Development Opportunities/Turn Key Commerce Park

Proposed reorganization plan eliminating marketing and properties department. 

President Dale advised he had met with TBI and it was agreed that Ray Wise would become the Vice President of Aviation Marketing, which would be funded, jointly by Sanford Airport Authority and TBI, USA.  Mr. Wise would continue to be an employee of the Airport Authority and qualify for FRS, but one half of his salary would be paid by TBI, USA, and he would take an office in the TBI/OSI offices.  With the elimination of marketing and properties, the position of properties and marketing manager is also eliminated.  There would be a new department head created called Vice President of Administration.  Diane Crews has a master’s degree in public administration, and would be hired to fill that position.  He  proposed that Diane assist the President in real estate administration.  She would also be in charge of human resources, personnel manager, and overall office manager.  The position would also involve keeping up with all of the information services for operations and working with TBI in compiling those figures, doing media relations and any special marketing that came out of the elimination of the marketing and properties department.

Two other elements of the proposed reorganization would eliminate the department of engineering and that would roll into the position of the President.  He would work closely with the Authority’s consulting engineers and other consultants overseeing horizontal and vertical construction as well as special projects concerned with the operation of the Airport.  He requested that Jackie Cockerham be elevated alongside with Ann Gifford to the position of executive secretary.  The reorganization would change titles of department heads to Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer, Vice President of Aviation Marketing, Vice President of Operations and Maintenance, Vice President of Finance, and Vice President of Administration.  President Dale requested the Board approve the reorganization chart, create the new position, and give him authorization to hire Diane Crews at the level of $50,000, which, with full benefit package, would total $61,000 and become effective immediately.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the reorganization chart, change the titles for department heads, create the position of Director of Administration, and authorize hiring of Diane Crews as Director of Administration at the level of $50,000 for a total of $61,000 with full benefit package to become effective immediately.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff as to the calculations of savings and costs and the net affect.

President Dale advised this would eliminate $219,000 of total payroll.  Making these changes would create a net cost to the Airport Authority of approximately $50,000 including the position of the President.

Motion passed.


The President’s report continued…


Schedule of a two or three hour budget work session the week of July 16th, 2001

FAMA August 5 through 8
August Board Meeting on Monday, August 13, 2001

6.
EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Executive Vice President White reported on the following:


Pan Am occupation of maintenance hangar on the southwest ramp

Pan Am reservation center and interview process for agents

Pan Am press release regarding daily flights beginning mid-August to Miami and 

San Juan

Ceremony for arrival of the first flight of Aeropostal July 12th at 10:30 a.m. 

Monthly press release indicating overall passenger and operations numbers 

increased again for the 13th straight month

Construction activity – Orlando Jet Center plans for new 30,000 s.f. hangar and 

new parking lot adjacent to their current facilities on the west side

Budget session – FDOT

Email from satisfied customer

President Dale advised there had also been some negative comments, which needed to be worked on.

Executive Vice President White made a special presentation of a framed copy of the very first passenger facility charge check received by Sanford Airport Authority from an airline, Miami Air for $2,900.  He presented the framed check to Vice President of Finance, Bryant Garrett.  He advised Bryant Garrett was the single individual who spent more than one year putting together the application package for the PFC at this Airport.  It was a massive undertaking that took an awful lot of paper work and negotiations with the FAA, arm-twisting, and midnight hours.  He thanked Bryant and congratulated him for a job well done.  He further advised the check was the first of what we hoped would be about $550,000 we would get over a twelve month period at the current level of passengers. 

7.
TBI REPORT
Mr. Gouldthorpe reported on the following:


Celebration of first American Trans Air flight


Pan Am new service August 23 to Miami and continuing to San Juan


Aeropostal inaugural flight with scheduled international service to Caracas, 

Venezuela


Worldwide reservation system – Saber


Aero Mexico charter program to Mexico City – July through August


Planet Airways charter program from Meredith, Mexico.


Concession development and renovation in the International Terminal

Avis and Hertz new rental car concessions on airport

$500,000 additional investment in International Terminal improvement

Trolley-Smartecart system with charging on landside to offset cost

Expected installation of ATM in Domestic Terminal by Travelex

Opening of Premium Lounge with 123 paid admissions first day

Implementation of paid parking in Lot A moved to August 1, 2001

Surface Parking - Parked 150 cars parked on the grass

Discussion by Board Member Glenn regarding shuttle service for customers from parking lots.

Mr. Gouldthorpe advised the shuttle system was tied into the beginning of paid parking in Lot A.  Customers are walking from outlying parking lots at present.

Discussion by Chairman Miller regarding shuttle accommodation of customers from distant parking lots.  The situation was a topic of discussion way back in the spring.  He asked that accommodation for our customers be taken under consideration.

Discussion continued.

Mr. Gouldthorpe advised he would work on the situation and see what could be done.  They would have to hire another person to run the shuttle.

Recognition of Sanford by Air 2000 – Airport of the Month

8.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
Counsel reported on the following:

JettAire Hearing

Caution Board Members and Staff that we witnessed some improper contact by 

opposing counsel through third party mediums trying to gain information.  We have chastised opposing counsel about what we consider inappropriate actions on their part.

Update on land acquisition  

President Dale advised we had pretty much purchased all of the land we can buy voluntarily from the funding available to us.  When we get to the stage of extending the runway, some of the property needed may have to be acquired by eminent domain.  We have run into a roadblock, and they simply are asking too much for some of the property.  

Livingston/Tolley Parcel – appraisal came in under price and there are numerous problems such as code violations and a trailer that needs to be removed because it is a hazard

Counsel advised, with the Board’s permission, he would send a letter indicating to the seller of the Livingston Parcel that we are going to cancel the contract at this time.  We have until July 5 to get our deposit back.

Discussion regarding the contract price at $76,900 and the appraisal at $75,000.  There would be additional money required to correct code violations and remove the trailer.  The condition of the property is not good.  He had discussed the situation with President Dale, and they were in agreement that the contract should be canceled.

The Board agreed to cancel the Livingston/Tolley contract.

9.
LIAISON REPORTS
Mayor Lessard advised the City had enjoyed the great communication over the past several weeks.  The City stands ready to help the Airport grow.  He and President Dale had met with the City Manager on road issues.  The economic development issues discussed are very exciting.  He further advised there would be Fourth of July on the Lakefront Wednesday evening and he hoped everyone would join in the festivities.

Commissioner Williams advised she was always happy to be here and supported comments by Mayor Lessard.

Commissioner McLain advised Seminole County would be working diligently to move the road project around the Airport forward and speed up the timeline for completion.

10.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Nothing specific to report other than welcome to the new President, and welcome to Diane Crews.

11.
REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING - MONDAY, AUGUST 13, 2001

12.
FAMA AUGUST 5-8, 2001
Discussion regarding FAMA

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:25 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Vice President & Chief Operating Officer
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